
Walpole Behavioral Healthcare LLC.
Information and

Informed Consent Agreement-Please Read! Important!

Welcome to my virtual office.  I am pleased to have the opportunity to work with you.  The following information is to help you get started with our work together and answer some questions you may have.  Please feel free to discuss any of this information or any other questions you may have when we meet.   

What is Psychotherapy?

Our session is done in what is called “the 45 minute hour”.  I try to start sessions on time so that I don’t keep you waiting.  I also try to stick to the 45 minutes so that I have time to prepare for the next patient so I can start them on time as well.  Psychotherapy is a process used to help people work through personal problems, improve relationships, get help with mental health difficulties and learn more about themselves.  There are many different styles and philosophies of psychotherapy and not all of them may be right for you.  The first session with me is actually a consultation where you and I can decide if we are a “good fit” to work together.  It is a good time not only to discuss your problems but also to evaluate whether or not you feel my approach is comfortable for you.  Likewise, I evaluate whether or not I am likely to be a good match to meet your needs or whether another therapist might be more suitable. Feel free to ask questions about my background and training. If we agree to work together, great!  If not, I’ll help you find a more suitable referral.
Contacting Me 

If you need to contact me, please call me at (508) 668-6053 or send me a message by email at fhoran@walpolebh.net .  I check my messages frequently and will return your call as soon as possible.  You must leave your name and phone number in order for me to call you back as I do not usually have patient phone numbers with me if I am not in the office. I will call you back as soon as I can which will usually be on the same business day unless I don’t receive your call until after normal business hours. Calls received after normal business hours are usually returned on the next business day.  You will have received this information by email and you can also use that address to communicate with me.
Important –In an emergency where your health or safety may be threatened, you should go directly to your local emergency room or call 911 for assistance. 
Billing and Payment of Fees

At the moment, all visits are being done by telehealth.  This means that co-pays and deductibles need to be paid with a credit card.  I will ask you for your credit card information when we start our sessions and that will be used to charge you for co-pays, deductible and coinsurance charges and any broken appointment fees.  
It is important that you familiarize yourself with your mental health benefits since many plans differ.  You are responsible for any deductible, co-payment or balance applicable to your individual policy and for full payment of sessions after your coverage expires.  If you request special services not covered by your insurance such as reports about your treatment, letters to third parties etc., we will work out an arrangement for payment.  The minimum charge for a treatment summary report or letter is $150 to be paid prior to delivery.  Also, if you ever need me to appear in court on your behalf, or talk with an attorney for any matter relating to your care, the rate is $200 per hour payable in advance.  For court appearances or other legal proceedings, there is a minimum 8 hour charge that is not covered by insurance as these require me to clear my calendar for the day.  
Appointments and Cancellations

Your appointment time is reserved specifically for you.  If you do not give adequate notice before canceling an appointment, it is not possible to offer that time to another patient; therefore, you will be charged an $85 cancellation fee for appointments canceled without 24 hours notice.  Please keep in mind that insurance companies do not reimburse for missed appointments.  Multiple broken appointments may result in termination or changing your appointment to a time that is in less demand. Appointments are generally reserved on a weekly or every other week basis.  If you decide that less frequent appointments are better suited to your schedule, I will make every attempt to accommodate your needs.  

Client Records and Confidentiality

Patients are assured of confidentiality, which is protected by ethical practice and law.  In general, the law states that most communications between a licensed practitioner and his/her patients are confidential.  You should be aware however, of the following exceptions to the professional responsibility for maintaining confidentiality:

· If a judge orders the release of certain records in a court case;

· If your insurance company is reimbursing your treatment, they have the right to know your working diagnosis (as outlined in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders – DSM –IV), dates of service and certain other information in order to approve the payment of benefits;

· If I have reason to suspect that a child or elderly person is being abused or neglected, I am legally obligated to report this information to the appropriate authority;

· In circumstances in which, to the best of my professional judgment, I believe that you may be a danger to yourself or another person;

· If you were to make your mental health an issue in a court case;

· If your account is overdue and arrangements for payment have not been negotiated, a collection agency may be provided with dates of service, type of service and total amount due.

· I may occasionally consult about our work together with a colleague who is equally bound by the rules of confidentiality. 
· If working with a couple,  I will not release records or any other protected healthcare information to either member of the couple or to a third party without written permission from both members of the couple or a judges order.  
If you have any questions about any of this, please feel free to discuss them with me directly.  I look forward to working with you.

Frederick P. Horan, Ph.D.  Walpole Behavioral Healthcare
I have read the above information sheet, understand and accept the policies and procedures that it describes.

Patient Signature​​​​​​​_____________________________   Date________________

Partner Signature (for couples therapy) ​​​​​​​_____________________________   Date________________
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